SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th October, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.47 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Broughton, Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Connor, Cooke, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, King, Lancaster, B.J. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Merry, Miller, Mullen, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Salmon, Smyth and Warner 

64.
COUNCILLOR PETER HAYES
The Mayor referred to the recent death of Councillor Peter Hayes and those present stood in silent tribute.

65.
MR. KENNETH BIGLEY

The Mayor and Members and Officers stood in silence in memory of Mr. Kenneth Bigley.

66.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Compton, Cullen, Daniels, Fernandez, Gray, Hepworth, Hunt, Kean, Mann, McIntyre, Morris, B.P. Murphy, Powell, Sheehy, Slater, Warmisham and Wilson.

67.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 15th September, 2004, were approved as a correct record, subject to Minute 49 (Petition) being amended to indicate that Councillor John Mullen and not Councillor John Cullen had submitted the petition.

68.
PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the following petitions submitted by the Members stated, be referred to the Directorates indicated -

	Councillor
	Subject of Petition
	Directorate

	B.J. Lea
	From residents of Ramsden Fold, Openshaw Court, expressing concerns regarding parking on the Bolton Road entrance and the Ambulance Park.
	Housing and Planning



	T. Perkins
	From Claremont Community Association and residents of Claremont objecting to the proposal to open a Pupil Referral Unit at Oakwood School, Park Lane, Claremont.
	Education and Leisure

	Lightup
	From local residents objecting to proposed plans to erect an 8m high mobile phone mast on the corner of Ferryhill, Liverpool Road, Irlam
	Housing and Planning

	Pennington
	From local residents requesting that the pathway at the rear of the bungalows on Algernon Street - Mountain Street, be closed and their properties be fitted with more security measures
	Housing and Planning


69.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. Craig Cundle.

Mr. G. Hughes, Moorside Rangers Football Club, praised Mr. Cundle on his achievements during the past two years associated with football and the club, and his success in changing his lifestyle.

The Mayor presented Mr. Cundle with the Award and he addressed the Council in expressing his thanks to members of the Moorside Rangers Football Club for their support, and the Council for the presentation of the Award.

70.
BENEFITS TEAM OF THE YEAR AWARD


BEST OF THE BEST AWARD

Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, announced that the Benefits Team had received the Benefits Team of the Year Award and the Best of the Best Award, and praised the excellent work and dedication shown by staff to improve Council services, and whose efforts had been recognised by the Awards.

He indicated that staff had been presented with certificates and proceeded to award Martin Vickers, Head of Customer Services, with this certificate.


Councillor Joe Murphy joined Councillor Bill Hinds in congratulating the staff.

The Mayor then presented the awards to the staff concerned, on behalf of the Council, and passed on to them the congratulations of Members.

71.
SALFORD ROYAL HOSPITALS NHS TRUST


NURSING TIMES AWARD - ESSENCE OF CARE PROJECT
The Mayor announced that the Salford Royal Hospital NHS Trust Essence of Care Project had won the national Nursing Times Award.  (The project was about best practice in caring for patients and covered fundamental issues of care, such as privacy and dignity, communication and nutrition).


RESOLVED:
THAT a letter of congratulations be sent, on behalf of the Mayor and Members of the Council, to Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust on their success in achieving the Award.

72.
UNITARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN - FURTHER PRE-INQUIRY CHANGES

A report of the Lead Member for Planning was submitted (a) indicating that a small number of factual errors had been found in two tables in the reasoned justification to Policy ST2 (Housing Supply) in the Pre-Inquiry changes version of the draft Unitary Development Plan, and (b) proposing that these errors be corrected and details of amendments circulated to relevant parties so as to ensure that debate at the Inquiry was fully and correctly informed.


Councillor Karen Garrido commented on the Plan, restating a number of objections, and referring to the consultation arrangements.


Councillor John Merry indicated that he would advise Councillor Derek Antrobus of the comments made.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposed further Pre-Inquiry changes be noted and advertised.

73.
FOOD SERVICES PLAN, 2004/2005

Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environment, presented the Food Service Plan for 2004, which had been produced in accordance with the Food Standards Agency “Framework Agreement”.


Councillor Maureen Lea indicated that the Plan -

· continued to provide a clear strategy and would ensure that resources were targeted towards front line services; and

· provided the basis for the robust regime of monitoring the performance of the level of service in both the long and short term.

Councillors Stephen Cooke and Beryl Howard raised a number of issues concerning the Plan, including the arrangements for inspection of restaurants, to which Councillor Maureen Lea responded.  Councillor Maureen Lea asked Councillor Stephen Cooke 

to forward to her written details of all his questions and indicated that she would respond to them.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Food Services Plan for 2004/2005 be approved to ensure local transparency and accountability.

74.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT ANNUAL REPORT, 2003/04, AND BORROWING AND 
INVESTMENT STRATEGY UPDATE, 2004/05
Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, submitted a report containing (a) details of treasury management activity in 2003/04 and (b) an update of the Treasury Management Strategy for 2004/05.

In response to questions asked by (a) Councillor Ian Macdonald referring to the complexity and presentation of the report, Councillor Bill Hinds indicated that he would ensure that reports were presented in the best format, and (b) Councillor Norman Owen concerning risk assessment, Councillor Bill Hinds confirmed that these were always carried out where appropriate.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Treasury Management Annual Report and Treasury Management Performance in 2003/04 be noted.



(2) THAT the Treasury Management Strategic Review, 2004/05, and recent activity and current position with regard to the Treasury Management function, be noted.

75.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido regarding information being provided to the Council on the discharge of functions of other authorities and outside bodies, Councillor John Merry agreed to refer this matter for consideration to the Council Agenda Group.

76.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, read out a statement from Mr. Russell Watson regarding the article that had appeared in the Manchester Evening News (MEN) which Mr. Watson had stated was highly misleading and inaccurate.  Councillor Merry indicated that this matter could now be regarded as closed.

In response to questions asked by the Members indicated, Councillor John Merry, responded as follows -


(i)
Councillor Karen Garrido referred to (a) the short length of the Cabinet meetings, (b) confusion over the new Neighbourhood Management structure, and (c) the introduction of magenta road signs, referring to the April Fool hoax.



Councillor John Merry indicated that (a) matters were considered at great length at Cabinet briefings and that the principal point of Cabinet meetings was to engage with members of the public and that Opposition Members and Members of the Public were welcome to attend any Cabinet meetings, (b) he was happy to meet and discuss progress on Neighbourhood Management with Councillor Karen Garrido, referring also to the training and briefing sessions which were ongoing for Members at present, and (c) the Council had always been clear on their proposal to change the appearance of street signs as part of changes to market and promote the city.


(ii)
Councillor Robin Garrido referred to the article in the MEN regarding an asylum issue.  Councillor John Merry outlined the Council’s role in this matter, which was primarily an issue for the Primary Care Trust and referred to the sensitivity and confidentiality of such issues.


(iii)
Councillor Tim Perkins asked what progress had been made with Mayors for Peace.  Councillor John Merry reminded Members that the Council had agreed to support and associate itself with the aspiration and principles of Mayors for Peace but was not in a position to make any financial commitment.


(iv)
Councillor Ian Macdonald referred to (a) the pilot scheme agreed by the Cabinet at its meeting on 29th September, 2004, for Improvements to Pavements and Carriageways on Westwood Park/Walker Road Estates, Eccles, (Minute 36 refers) and asked whether this could be piloted in other areas, and (b) the item in the Forward Plan naming Walkden Pool and whether the name of the pool had been changed.



Councillor John Merry (a) indicated that providing the pilot scheme was a success, it was the intention to implement similar schemes in other areas dependent on resources, and (b) outlined the purpose of the Forward Plan and stated that the name of the pool remained unchanged from Worsley Pool.


Members made a number of further comments on the responses given which were discussed and noted.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council


In response to a question from Councillor Iain Lindley regarding arrangements for events during Local Democracy Week, Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, indicated that he was investigating why all planned events had not been held and that he would respond fully to him in due course.


In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido regarding the Postal Vote Survey, Councillor David Lancaster reported on how the survey had been conducted and the results which showed that no evidence of fraud had been found in the City, and indicated that he was to supply this information to the three Local Members of Parliament for the City.


(c)
Lead Member for Housing

In response to a question asked by Councillor John Pooley, regarding the circumstances surrounding two homeless men and how their circumstances were being addressed, Councillor Peter Connor agreed to arrange for this to be investigated and let Councillor Pooley have a response.


(d)
Lead Member for Planning

In the absence of Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, Councillor John Merry (a) outlined the policy of the Council in relation to the replacement of street signs in response to a question from Councillor Ian Macdonald, and (b) commented on the use of Salford in postal addresses in response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen.

77.
ALLOCATION OF CROSS-CUTTING PORTFOLIOS

Details of proposals for the Allocation of Cross-Cutting Portfolios were circulated.

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido regarding the possibility of Executive Support Members being given additional responsibilities, Councillor John Merry outlined the role of Executive Support Members and praised the work they undertook.

RESOLVED:
THAT the following additional cross-cutting portfolios for Members of the Cabinet, as decided by the Leader of the Council, be confirmed -


Councillor Merry
 
-
Communications and Marketing; Strategic 






Overview; Regeneration Matters; Policy; 



Performance and Best Value.


Councillor Lancaster
-
Crime and Disorder; Electoral Matters; Targets 



and Pledges; Property; Customer Focus; Waste 



Disposal.

Councillor Warmisham
-
Asylum Seekers and Refugees (Assisted by 



Councillor Sheehy).

Councillor Hinds

-
Implementation of the Gershon Report.

78.
STRATEGIC REVIEW OF GOVERNANCE - APPOINTMENT OF

STRATEGIC DIRECTORS

Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report (a) indicating that, following the Council’s approval of the Strategic Review of Governance and proposals to realign organisational arrangements, appointments were required to be made to each of the posts of Strategic Director, and (b) containing recommendations of the Appointments Panels.

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido regarding the membership of the Appointments Panels which had no Opposition members, Councillor Merry agreed to consider this for future appointments.

RESOLVED:
THAT the following appointments be made, on a point for point basis, within the approved salary scales for the posts with effect from 1st October, 2004:-

· Strategic Director, Education & Leisure


Jill Baker

(Statutory Chief Education Officer

& Director Designate of Children’s Services)

· Strategic Director, Community, Health 


Anne Williams

& Social Care

(Statutory Director of Social Services

& Director Designate of Adult Social Services)

· Strategic Director, Customer and Support


Alan Westwood

Services (& statutory S.151 officer)

· Strategic Director, Environment



Bruce Jassi

· Strategic Director, Housing & Planning


Malcolm Sykes

79.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Director of Corporate Services, detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution, was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT amendments to the Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved, subject to Scrutiny Committee membership of the Budget and Audit Scrutiny Committee being ‘All Chairs of Scrutiny Committees’ and ‘5 other Members from the Majority Group’.

80.
NOTICE OF MOTION
A Notice of Motion was moved by Councillor Norman Owen and seconded by Councillor Tim Perkins, as follows -


“That this Council -

Deplores the recent decision to discontinue the scheme to expand the Metrolink system after £200M of preparatory work has been done;

Notes that, according to the concrete trade association Britpave, as at Summer 2003, the cost of the proposed M62 through route by-passing Greater Manchester had risen to £479M, a cost comparable to that of completing the Metrolink scheme;

Believes that the value of the Metrolink expansion is far greater than the M62 scheme, in terms of both immediate impact and effectiveness over time; and therefore:

Requests the appropriate Council Scrutiny Committee

1.
to ascertain the up-to-date costs of the two schemes together with their benefits and disbenefits to Salford in particular and our conurbation in general, and

2.
to prepare a recommendation to Council for action in pursuit of the most effective use of the very large sums of public money involved.”

Amendment Moved and Seconded:

An amendment to the Notice of Motion was proposed by the Leader of the Council and seconded by Councillor Robin Garrido.


“That this Council -

Deplores the recent decision to discontinue the scheme to expand the Metrolink system after £200M of preparatory work has been done.

Resolves to support the all party campaign supported by trade unions, business and the community to get ‘Metrolink back on track’ and urges all parties to get fully behind the campaign.”

Following a debate, the Mayor put the amendment to the meeting which he declared carried.
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